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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 19, 2007

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.
WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter noted that the Commission had received miscellaneous pieces of correspondence.
NEW BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Land Uses and Subarea Policies and Programs for Central Brisbane

Community Development Director Prince noted that at the last meeting, the Planning Commission began its review of the Land Use Element of the General Plan and discussed several contemporary planning concepts, including new urbanism, smart growth, and transit-oriented development.  He encouraged the Planning Commission to consider possible sites to accommodate housing, mixed-use, and transit-oriented development as it reviews the individual subareas. 


Director Prince said the Planning Commission reviewed and discussed Policy 20, which promotes diversity and individual expression in residential and commercial development, especially in Central Brisbane.  He recalled that the Planning Commission discussed whether this policy should apply just to single-family residential development or to multi-family and commercial development as well.


Director Prince noted that Policy 21 calls for respecting Brisbane’s vernacular architectural heritage, but the definition of Brisbane’s vernacular heritage is unclear, other than architectural diversity, as reflected in Policy 20.  He suggested that the Planning Commission attempt to arrive at a definition that better describes this concept.  He recommended adding a program under Policy 21 to review and revise as appropriate the NCRO-2 Downtown Neighborhood Commercial Design Guidelines to develop a clear definition of what constitutes Brisbane’s architectural vernacular and to address design concerns.


Director Prince stated that Central Brisbane is the commercial core of Brisbane and includes the businesses along Visitacion Avenue and the first block of San Bruno Avenue, as well as the Community Park, Brisbane Village Shopping Center, and the adjacent Bank of America property.  He noted that this subarea also includes Brisbane’s original residential core, subdivided into small lots.  Director Prince reviewed the five land use designations for Central Brisbane:  Neighborhood-Commercial-Retail-Office, Public Facilities and Parks, Open Space, Residential: 15 to 30 Units per Acre, and Residential: 2.5 to 14 Units per Acre.  He said there are seven zoning districts that apply in the Central Brisbane subarea.


Director Prince said that in recent years, Brisbane has produced a number of studies and reports about various aspects of its downtown area, including revitalization, parking, walkability, and placemaking.  He noted that the goal of all these efforts is to identify improvements that could enhance the socioeconomic viability and aesthetic appearance of the area.


Director Prince observed that one characteristic of successful downtown areas is iconic buildings that define architectural quality, an issue that can be addressed by defining Brisbane’s vernacular and revising the design guidelines.  


Director Prince noted that another key ingredient is great streets, a factor related to building height and distance from the street.  He said that based on the width of Visitacion Avenue, this means average buildings should be about 35 feet high, greater than the current 28-foot height limit.  He pointed out that many of the buildings in Brisbane’s downtown are one-story buildings.


Director Prince advised that street trees and vegetation can be as important as buildings in creating street definition.  He recommended more vegetation at various height levels, landscaped bulb-outs, wider sidewalks, and street furniture to enhance Central Brisbane’s streetscapes.


Director Prince noted that in the placemaking sessions in late 2005, workshop participants evaluated the commercial spaces in Central Brisbane and identified a number of recommended improvements.  He suggested incorporating these ideas in the revised downtown design guidelines.  Director Prince said one of the key recommendations from the placemaking study was to create more of a town center around the Community Park, and he commented that this might be an appropriate area to create more dense mixed-use and transit-oriented housing developments.  Director Prince stated that staff has been talking with the owners of the parcel north of the Brisbane Shopping Village about the potential for mixed use development at that location with connections to City Hall, the Community Park and Downtown Brisbane.


Director Prince invited Associate Planner Johnson to give a presentation on the NCRO-1 and NCRO-2 Districts in Central Brisbane.  


Associate Planner Johnson said the 2005 community survey identified safety, community parks, and small-town character as the top three factors contributing to Brisbane’s quality of life.  Survey respondents indicated that tree-lined pedestrian-friendly streets, neighborhood parks, physical separation from other cities, and the scale of buildings all help define Brisbane’s small-town character.  Associate Planner Johnson noted that most residents want balanced growth to maintain the community’s character and preserve open spaces, and most see economic vitality as a very important goal.  In order to attain economic vitality, respondents want businesses that sustain environmental quality, small businesses, and independently owned stores.


Associate Planner Johnson reviewed the land uses allowed in Central Brisbane, a subarea bordered by Crocker Park, Bayshore Boulevard, and San Bruno Mountain.  He noted that Visitacion Avenue currently serves as the central gathering place in Brisbane.  He pointed out that Central Brisbane would be enhanced by more street furniture, landscaping in addition to street trees, wider sidewalks, and more interesting and attractive buildings.  He observed that fences and garage entrances tend to dominate much of the street frontage.  Associate Planner Johnson noted that Old County Road has narrow sidewalks and few buildings that address the street.


Associate Planner Johnson displayed slides of buildings and public spaces that enhance Central Brisbane as well as some of the less attractive features of the downtown area.  He showed examples of other communities’ downtowns, including Berkeley’s 4th Street, Burlingame Avenue, and downtown Ventura.  Director Prince discussed design of buildings, parking lots, and use of landscaping in Santa Barbara and Ojai.


Associate Planner Johnson showed a conceptual drawing reflecting ideas for a central plaza near Brisbane’s Community Park.


Chairman Hunter proposed taking a short break so audience members could review the diagrams and photos.  


The meeting was recessed at 8:15 p.m.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 8:25 p.m. and welcomed comments from members of the public.


Dolores Gomez stated that she supported the idea of planning for the future, but noted it will take time to make substantial changes in Central Brisbane.  


Ms. Gomez recalled that the City Council denied an application for a new Japanese restaurant years ago because the applicant could not provide parking.  She noted the City Council recently decided not to require parking for buildings on Visitacion Avenue, which has exacerbated parking shortages in the surrounding neighborhoods.  Ms. Gomez recommended requiring any new business or apartment buildings on Visitacion Avenue provide adequate parking.  She urged the City to encourage residents to use garages for parking.  


Ms. Gomez commented that cars tend to speed down Visitacion Avenue.  She advocated constant and consistent enforcement of speed limits.


Chairman Hunter thanked Ms. Gomez for her input.  He noted that staff proposes adding a new General Plan program to perform a parking study, which will help address this issue.


David Adam said he and his wife chose to live in Brisbane because of its small-town atmosphere.  He spoke in favor of upgrading Brisbane’s image, revitalizing downtown, and working to attract new business that serve local residents.  He noted that a greater variety of stores will attract people to the downtown area.


Mr. Adam commented that Burlingame Avenue is a great example of mixing old and new buildings.  He urged Brisbane to do something similar to encourage more pedestrian traffic.


Commissioner Lentz expressed appreciation to Mr. Adam for his comments.  


Chairman Hunter noted that staff is recommending a new program under Policy 21 to more clearly define what constitutes Brisbane’s architectural vernacular.


Rex McLean, Huntsman Architectural Group, said he was working with Harvest Properties, representing the owner of the parcel north of the Community Park, and introduced Jeanine Valdez of Harvest Properties.  He indicated that Harvest Properties and City staff have been in discussions for over a year regarding potential development of the site.  He added that he was excited about the prospects and opportunities in Brisbane and looked forward to further interaction.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what kind of development was being considered.  Mr. McLean responded that the owners are looking at a mixed-use retail and residential project.  Commissioner Hawawini suggested considering how the project could be integrated with the future development at the Baylands.  Mr. McLean noted that the General Plan update process and the City’s plans for downtown and future developments will be taken into consideration.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of a charter high school on the site.  Mr. McLean said a wide range of ideas is being considered, but nothing specific has been decided yet.


John Christopher Burr stated that Brisbane was originally incorporated to protect people’s houses and property from the onslaught of redevelopment.  He cautioned against redevelopment of the downtown area because of the potentially negative impacts upon small businesses, police services, and schools.  He noted exercise of eminent domain and low-interest, tax-free bonding benefits only a small segment of the population, such as lawyers and real estate speculators.


Mr. Burr stated that the drawings showing ideas for a central plaza in Brisbane were prepared by City staff without input from people in the community.  He observed that the best communities are organically designed by individuals in the community, not by planners or consultants.  He expressed his opinion that traffic roundabouts, landscaped bulb-outs, and some of the other ideas discussed were unrealistic and impractical for Brisbane.  


Mr. Burr objected to building a charter high school in Brisbane as unnecessary, and said people should focus on improving the public school system instead.  He noted that it would be unwise and unsafe to put a school in such close proximity to a toxic waste dump and a sewage pump station.  He described the land as primarily unstable fill subject to liquefaction.


Arlene Taylor said she and her husband moved to Brisbane less than a year ago because of its quaint, small-town quality, and she urged the City to maintain this kind of atmosphere.  She advocated balanced growth.  Ms. Taylor observed that Brisbane already has a parking problem that needs to be addressed.


Ms. Taylor talked about Nevada City, where she lived before coming to Brisbane.  She said Nevada City has a similar small-town, quaint feeling, and the area offers natural beauty and recreational opportunities.  She noted there are upscale restaurants, art shops and studios, and a friendly community.


Ms. Taylor said she wished Brisbane had more services for residents, such as a small pharmacy and an independently owned store with products for the home.  She commented that it would be nice if people could purchase more of their household supplies within walking distance in Brisbane.  She noted that there are many people in Brisbane who never shop downtown, and this untapped market could be better served.

Commissioner Hawawini recalled that a new mailing and shipping store in Brisbane was unable to stay open due to lack of business.  He questioned whether Brisbane has a large enough residential base to support stores and services.


Ms. Taylor observed that Brisbane is different from other towns in the region, and she urged the City to maintain its unique personality.


Ron Davis, owner of Mad House Coffee and a local real estate business, commented that Visitacion Avenue has vacant storefronts and lacks businesses because Brisbane has a very small residential base and is not a tourist destination.  He said the coffee house has been doing well, although it does not produce much extra income.  He added that the business would not be able to survive without the people who work in Crocker Park and at Sierra Point.  


Mr. Davis recommended that the City encourage people to upgrade and renovate existing businesses.  He suggested starting with City-owned property like the old Five Star Café.


Mr. Davis acknowledged that parking is a serious problem in Central Brisbane.  He urged the City to work with property owners to identify parcels that could be turned into parking lots.


Mr. Davis noted that local restaurants have to cater to breakfast and lunch customers because there are not enough people to support a dinner business and nothing to attract people to downtown.  He said most residents prefer Brisbane the way it is, without tourists and outsiders.


Alan Taylor said he was excited about the prospect of Baylands development and liked the idea of using the land north of the Brisbane Village Shopping Center to link the Baylands with Central Brisbane.  He noted that more convenient public transportation would help attract more people to the town.  Mr. Taylor supported the idea of upgrading existing buildings like the Five Star Café.  


Commissioner Jameel asked about the possibility of installing speed bumps to slow traffic down in residential areas.  Director Prince suggested addressing this issue when the Planning Commission reviews the Circulation Element of the General Plan.  He observed that traffic control is a function of both the Police and Public Works Departments.


Commissioner Jameel said he was interested in the experience of other communities that have speed bumps.  Director Prince noted that most communities choose methods like bulb-outs, landscaped fingers, and narrow roadways rather than speed bumps to slow traffic on main streets.


Commissioner Jameel asked about the effectiveness of traffic roundabouts.  Director Prince said roundabouts were discussed as part of the placemaking workshops.  He clarified that members of the public participated and provided input during those sessions, and the conceptual drawings presented earlier in the evening by staff incorporate their ideas.  


Director Prince stated that all downtown businesses and property owners were notified of this meeting, but few chose to attend.  Some commissioners indicated they were disappointed with the turnout.  Director Prince said he grew up in Lexington, Massachusetts, a small town with many buildings over 250 years old.  He stated that those buildings are better maintained and more attractive than Brisbane’s downtown buildings because the owners take greater pride in their town.


Commissioner Jameel commented that many people in Brisbane are interested in the future of the downtown area; although, they do not attend Planning Commission meetings.  He expressed concern that if people wait until the issue comes before the City Council, there will be unnecessary duplication of effort and wasted time.  Director Prince acknowledged that City Council meetings tend to attract more public participation.  He said he was pleased that many citizens participated in the placemaking workshops.


Commissioner Jameel noted it might be a good idea for the City Council to hold a joint meeting with the Planning Commission on this issue.  Director Prince encouraged commissioners to attend Council meetings and offer input in that forum as well.


Commissioner Maturo expressed her appreciation to the members of the public and business representatives who attended this meeting.  She noted there are many opportunities for public discourse in Brisbane, and not everyone takes advantage of every opportunity.  She recognized that the Planning Commission was the first step in the public process.  Commissioner Maturo commented that greatness does not happen by accident.  She emphasized the need for a thoughtful process to bring about the kinds of change the community wants.


Commissioner Lentz thanked Director Prince and Associate Planner Johnson for the staff presentation and report.  He observed that Brisbane’s downtown looks more like a struggling Midwestern town than part of a thriving metropolitan region like the Bay Area.  He agreed with Commissioner Maturo that the Planning Commission is the starting point for public dialogue on community issues.  He encouraged citizens to attend and provide input throughout the process.  Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of creating a new town center and was excited about some of the concepts being considered.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that the City Council usually pays attention to the Planning Commission’s recommendations, so the Planning Commission can play an important role in shaping the future of Brisbane.


Chairman Hunter expressed appreciation to everyone who attended and provided input.  He observed that the storefronts on Visitacion Avenue were originally created because of community demand.  He said the new urbanism movement could revitalize Brisbane’s downtown by promoting local stores and businesses within walking distance of most residents.  Chairman Hunter noted that the green movement and global warming may also encourage more people to walk instead of drive.  He recommended letting local store owners know what products people want. 


Chairman Hunter encouraged citizens to embrace change and participate in the planning process.  He noted that Brisbane has already changed since its early days, and it may no longer be possible for small stores to survive.


Charlotte Allen said she came to speak because the Commission’s earlier discussion struck a chord.  She noted her husband is a third-generation Brisbane resident, and she moved to town about five years ago because of him.  She stated that her family loves the friendly, small-town atmosphere.


Ms. Allen commented that there are a number of ugly, empty storefronts on Visitacion Avenue.  She recommended improving those buildings before constructing new buildings.  She commended Mr. Davis for making Mad House Coffee attractive and compatible with the rest of Brisbane.  She advocated keeping Brisbane unique and enhancing its local character.


John Burr clarified that he was interested in preserving the town, not his early childhood memories.  He said most residents came to Brisbane because of its unique and appealing atmosphere.  Referring to the panoramic photos on the wall, Mr. Burr described some of the businesses that used to occupy downtown Brisbane.  He claimed that dealing with City requirements has made it difficult for businesses to expand and rehabilitate.


Chairman Hunter thanked Mr. Burr for his comments.


Dolores Gomez remarked that after World War II, more people had cars, so businesses in town became less important as people could go elsewhere for supplies and services.  She urged the City to work with property owners to encourage them to paint and rehabilitate their buildings.  She expressed concern about the prospect of redevelopment because of its potential negative impacts on the community.


Director Prince noted that vehicle miles traveled is directly related to global warming.  He said individuals need to take responsibility for their impacts on the environment.  He clarified that downtown Brisbane is not part of any redevelopment area.  


Chairman Hunter proposed that the Planning Commission begin reviewing the General Plan policies and programs.  He noted that staff is recommending a parking study and a new program under Policy 21 to revise the NCRO-2 District design guidelines and develop a clearer definition of Brisbane’s architectural vernacular.  He said the Commission should also be thinking about locations for additional housing.  Director Prince welcomed Planning Commission feedback on the recommendations from the placemaking workshop sessions as well.


Chairman Hunter reviewed the proposed new program under Policy 21 and invited comments from Commissioners.  He suggested thinking about particular elements that define Brisbane’s architecture, such as building/street edges, pedestrian facilities, sidewalks, parking, transit, and bicycle facilities.  He noted that wider sidewalks, for example, could create more of a social environment for interaction.  


Chairman Hunter said he liked the idea of a green zone along the street edge.  He expressed support for more pedestrian facilities like public restrooms downtown.  He recommended looking for places close to downtown that might be suitable for parking.  


Chairman Hunter noted that Santa Barbara has electric shuttles downtown that take people from parking areas to stores.  He encouraged Brisbane to look at convenient connections to mass transit and other ways of encouraging more foot and bicycle traffic.


Director Prince commented that details of the General Plan programs can be fleshed out in the future.  He said adding a program allows the City to explore a range of more specific options.


Commissioner Maturo emphasized the need to address parking, and she encouraged creative approaches to solve this problem, including more pedestrian and bicycle facilities.  She noted that creating a number of small parking areas might be better than building a large parking lot.  Commissioner Maturo also suggested wider sidewalks and parallel parking along Visitacion Avenue.


Commissioner Jameel observed that perpendicular parking provides more parking spaces than parallel parking, but it also limits sidewalk widths.  He said he would prefer to have transit facilities at the edge of town rather than having bus traffic downtown.  He noted that bicycle facilities should also be placed at the edge of town to keep bicycles off downtown sidewalks.  He expressed support for more pedestrian facilities, and suggested pay toilets to discourage vandalism and vagrancy.  Commissioner Jameel also recommended looking at better lighting.


In terms of architectural style, Commissioner Jameel said the City should encourage interesting and appealing buildings and discourage large storefront windows.  He also suggested looking at different sidewalk materials and designs.  He supported making the downtown more accessible for people with disabilities.  He noted that signage is another important element, and he recommended revisiting the existing sign ordinance.


Director Prince advised that these kinds of details would be more appropriate to discuss once the program is in place.  He recommended focusing on developing a general program to institute the vision for Visitacion Avenue.  He said the Land Use Element serves as a framework; the programs within it are the vehicles for implementing its general philosophy.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that it might be helpful to hold a separate study session on alternatives for downtown so members of the public can offer their opinions and ideas about the details.


Commissioners agreed to include a new program under Policy 21 to revisit and refine the downtown design guidelines.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed Policies 248 through 251 pertaining to local economic development in the Central Brisbane Subarea and their related programs.


Commissioner Jameel suggested combining Programs 25a, b, and c, and Director Prince said the staff will draft a revised program that includes all three aspects.


Director Prince reviewed the land use policies and programs and pointed out staff’s proposed revisions.


Commissioner Hawawini talked about the possibility of live-work space in Downtown Brisbane as a way of encouraging small, viable service businesses.  Director Prince advised that this kind of use is already permitted, and he cited examples of buildings with commercial uses downstairs and residential units upstairs.


Chairman Hunter noted it was 10:30 p.m. and he asked if Commissioners wanted to continue the meeting a while longer.  Commissioner Jameel indicated that he had to leave.  


Director Prince advised that the Planning Commission will have a heavy workload until the end of June, and some long meetings will be necessary.  He suggested continuing this study session to the next regular meeting.


Commissioner Maturo moved to continue the study session to the next regular meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue the meeting for another five minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

None.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


None.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, adjourn to the regular meeting of April 26, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

